
Man fined for operating unlicensed
guesthouse

     A man was fined $10,000 at the Kowloon City Magistrates' Courts today
(May 27) for contravening the Hotel and Guesthouse Accommodation Ordinance.

     The court heard that in November last year, officers of the Office of
the Licensing Authority (OLA) from the Home Affairs Department, when
searching the Internet for intelligence about unlicensed guesthouse
activities, identified a suspected unlicensed guesthouse on Tai Po Road in
Sham Shui Po. The OLA officers posed as lodgers and successfully rented a
room in the guesthouse on a daily basis through an Internet platform.

     According to the OLA's records, the guesthouse did not possess a licence
under the Ordinance on the day of lodging. The man responsible for operating
the premises was charged with contravening section 5(1) of the Ordinance.

     A department spokesman stressed that operating or managing an unlicensed
guesthouse is a criminal offence and can lead to a criminal record. Upon
conviction, the offender is liable to a maximum fine of $200,000 and two
years' imprisonment. Guesthouse licensees may advertise or offer to provide
sleeping accommodation on the Internet. To assist the public and the tourists
to identify licensed guesthouses, the licensees should indicate clearly
"Licensed guesthouse" in all promotional advertisement materials or
advertisements related to the guesthouse.

     The spokesman appealed to anyone with information about suspected
unlicensed guesthouses to report it to the OLA by the hotline (Tel: 2881
7498), by email (hadlaenq@had.gov.hk), by fax (2504 5805) using the report
form downloaded from the OLA website (www.hadla.gov.hk), or through the
mobile application "Hong Kong Licensed Hotels and Guesthouses".

Strategic Public Policy Research
Funding Scheme 2020-21 opens for
application

     The Policy Innovation and Co-ordination Office (PICO) today (May 27)
announced that the Strategic Public Policy Research (SPPR) Funding Scheme
2020-21 is now open for application.

     The SPPR Funding Scheme, together with the Public Policy Research (PPR)
Funding Scheme, both managed by PICO, are unique in Hong Kong in that they
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are the only government-subsidised funding schemes dedicated to fostering and
supporting public policy research in Hong Kong. The total annual provision
for the two schemes is around $30 million. Both schemes aim to promote public
policy research and evidence-based research to facilitate public policy
discussion. Specifically, the SPPR Funding Scheme aims to support longer-term
public policy research on strategic themes, build up research capacity, and
facilitate collaboration among institutions/think tanks on the strategic
themes. Applications for the SPPR Funding Scheme are invited once a year
while those for the PPR Funding Scheme are accepted throughout the year.

     Thirteen strategic themes have been identified for the SPPR Funding
Scheme 2020-21, namely (a) Development of the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao
Greater Bay Area; (b) Belt and Road Initiative; (c) Big Data/Smart City; (d)
Innovation and Technology/Artificial Intelligence/Re-Industrialisation; (e)
Alternative Procurement Models for Major Infrastructure Projects; (f)
Developing Green Finance in Hong Kong; (g) City Branding Strategy for Hong
Kong; (h) Consolidating Hong Kong's Position as an International Logistics
Hub; (i) Transitional Housing; (j) Children, Youth and Family Development;
(k) Ageing Population; (l) Healthcare System Innovation; and (m) Manpower
Supply and Development. 

     A sum ranging from $3 million to $5 million may be granted to each
successful SPPR project. The duration of research projects will normally last
from three to five years. Projects with a shorter duration will be considered
if strong justifications are provided.

     Applications for the SPPR Funding Scheme 2020-21 should be submitted on
or before July 31.
  
     Assessments will be conducted by the independent Assessment Panel set up
by PICO which is chaired by and comprises experienced academics. The Panel
will determine the assessment criteria and details of the two funding
schemes. Applications will be assessed by the Panel and each shortlisted
application will be assessed by the Panel as well as local and non-local
reviewers, who are academics and experts outside the Panel. To ensure policy
relevance of the research proposals, suggestions and views of relevant
government bureaux/departments will also be sought for reference by the
Assessment Panel. A declaration of interests system is in place to ensure
that the assessments are fair and impartial.

     Research quality and the strategic relevance to the public policy
development of Hong Kong are the primary considerations in evaluating
research proposals under the SPPR Funding Scheme. In considering a research
proposal, the Assessment Panel will also take into account factors such as
deliverables of the research, the research team's capability, the feasibility
and practicality of the proposal, the implementation schedule, and the
proposed budget. Institutional support towards capacity building in public
policy research (e.g. infrastructure support or matching funds) and any
external funding sources and support will also be taken into consideration.

     For details of the SPPR Funding Scheme, including eligibility criteria,
the strategic themes, composition of the Assessment Panel, the application



method and other related information, please visit PICO's website
(www.pico.gov.hk/en/PRFS).

LCQ14: Police have established
guidelines on use of force

     Following is a question by Dr the Hon Fernando Cheung and a written
reply by the Secretary for Security, Mr John Lee, in the Legislative Council
today (May 27):
    
Question:

     In 2012, a taxi driver who struggled when being arrested was dragged
into a police car by a police officer by means of a chokehold, which caused
the driver to suffer from a cervical vertebra dislocation and die after
hospitalisation for about one month. It has been reported that on the 7th of
this month, some passers-by witnessed that a police officer, when arresting a
man suspected of having criminally damaged vehicles, pinned down that man by
kneeling on his neck for more than two minutes. Subsequently, that man was
sent to the hospital for treatment and died on the following day. On the 10th
of this month, a police officer held a journalist by a chokehold for about 20
seconds when subduing her, causing her to pass out for a while; and another
police officer pinned down a Member of this Council by kneeling on his neck
when arresting him, who was subsequently sent to the hospital for
treatment. There are comments that police officers using the "neck restraint"
(NR) technique such as a chokehold and kneeling on a person's neck will
easily cause serious bodily harms (e.g. serious damage to the anterior throat
structures, cervical vertebra dislocation and fractures) or even death by
asphyxiation to such person. In this connection, will the Government inform
this Council:
 
(1) whether the Police have formulated guidelines setting out the principles
for using the NR technique; given that the Hong Kong Police Force Procedures
Manual sets out the options of force to be used corresponding to six levels
of resistance, of the level(s) of resistance that has been mounted by a
person after which police officers may apply such technique to that person;
 
(2) of the number of occasions in the past five years on which police
officers used the NR technique for making arrests, and the number of cases in
which the arrestees concerned sustained injuries or died as a result, with a
breakdown by nature of such cases;
 
(3) of the number of complaints about police officers' improper use of NR
received in the past five years by the Complaints Against Police Office
(CAPO) of the Police; among such cases, the number of those found
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substantiated, and the penalties imposed on the police officers concerned;
and
 
(4) whether it knows, in respect of the reportable complaint cases involving
the use of NR, (i) the number of occasions on which the Independent Police
Complaints Council (IPCC) raised queries to and requested clarification or
provision of more information from CAPO, and (ii) the number of cases in
which the investigation results were eventually not endorsed by IPCC, in the
past five years?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     According to section 10 of the Police Force Ordinance (Cap 232), the
Police have the responsibility to adopt lawful measures to maintain public
safety, public order, as well as safeguard people's life and property. The
Police will, in light of the circumstances at the scene, make assessments and
exercise professional judgment to take appropriate actions, including using
the minimum force as necessary, to ensure public safety and public order.
      
     My reply to various parts of the question is as follows:
 
(1) The Police have established guidelines on the use of force, including the
response to different levels of resistance. Force is used by the Police in
response to the prevailing circumstances at the scene, and how it is used
depends on the resistance perceived by police officers based on the threat
and circumstances at the time. 
 
     It is not appropriate to disclose the concrete details of the use of
force in order to avoid affecting the effectiveness of the Police's
enforcement. However, police officers must comply with the use of force
principles when using force, i.e. they may use minimum force as appropriate
only when such an action is absolutely necessary and there are no other means
to accomplish the lawful duty. Police officers will give verbal warning prior
to the use of force as far as circumstances permit, while the person(s)
involved will be given every opportunity, where practicable, to obey police
orders before force is used. 
 
     Every newly recruited or serving police officer has to go through
rigorous training on the use of force in order to fully understand how to use
different levels of force in a safe and effective manner as a means to
achieve the relevant lawful purposes. Police officers will exercise a high
level of restraint at all times and cease to use force once the purpose is
achieved.
 
(2) According to the Police's guidelines, if an arrestee is injured at the
scene of crime or during arrest, treatment will be arranged for that person.
In addition, as prescribed under the Coroners Ordinance (Cap 504), there are
20 types of deaths which must be reported to the Coroner, including deaths
which occurred during the course of the discharge of duty by a person having



statutory powers of arrest or detention. The Police have always strictly
complied with the statutory requirements.
 
     In the past five years (2015-2019), there was one case in which a
suspect died while being subdued by a police officer. The man in the case
attempted to attack a staff member of a shop with a knife. After giving
warnings but in vain, a police officer fired a shot at the man. The Police
have submitted a death report to the Coroner. Given that the judicial
proceedings are still underway, it is not appropriate for us to comment on
the details of the case.
 
     The Police do not maintain the statistics requested in the question.
 
(3) & (4) Overall speaking, from 2014/15 to 2018/19, the Independent Police
Complaints Council (IPCC) received investigation reports of a total of 8 435
new reportable complaints from the Complaints Against Police Office
(CAPO). During the same period, IPCC endorsed the investigation results of
8 719 reportable complaints involving 15 593 allegations, among which 330
were "substantiated" allegations. Among the cases endorsed by IPCC, a total
of 615 police officers in 443 cases were subject to disciplinary proceedings
or other internal actions.
 
     During the above period, IPCC raised a total of 4 381 queries to CAPO,
among which 1 401 involved IPCC seeking clarification on the information in
investigation reports (e.g. requesting CAPO to provide more information on
the background of the complaint). During the same period, there were no
investigation results of complaints that were not endorsed by IPCC. 
 
     CAPO categorises the allegations involved in the complaints as follows:
 

Neglect of duty;1.
Misconduct/improper manner/offensive language;2.
Assault;3.
Unnecessary use of authority;4.
Threat;5.
Fabrication of evidence;6.
Police procedures; and7.
Other offences.8.

 
     The Police do not keep statistical records of the category mentioned in
the question.



Public hospitals daily update on
COVID-19 cases

The following is issued on behalf of the Hospital Authority:

     As at noon today (May 27), one COVID-19 confirmed patient (case number:
1066) was discharged from hospital in the past 24 hours. So far, a total of 1
034 confirmed and suspected patients have been discharged.
 
     At present, there are 659 negative pressure rooms in public hospitals
with 1 219 negative pressure beds activated. A total of 28 confirmed patients
are currently hospitalised in seven hospitals, among which one patient is in
critical condition (case number: 595), and the remaining 27 patients are in
stable condition.
 
     The Hospital Authority will maintain close contact with the Centre for
Health Protection to monitor the latest developments and to inform the public
and healthcare workers on the latest information in a timely manner.

Fraudulent website related to Union
Bancaire PrivÃ©e, UBP SA

The following is issued on behalf of the Hong Kong Monetary Authority:
 
     The Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) wishes to alert members of the
public to a press release issued by Union Bancaire Privée, UBP SA on
fraudulent website, which has been reported to the HKMA.  Hyperlink to the
press release is available on the HKMA website for ease of reference by
members of the public.
 
     Anyone who has provided his or her personal information to the website
concerned or has conducted any financial transactions through the website
should contact the bank concerned using the contact information provided in
the press release, and report to the Police or contact the Cyber Security and
Technology Crime Bureau of the Hong Kong Police Force at 2860 5012.
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